NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

MAY 22, 2014
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2014
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:00, a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2014.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, and James Miyagishima.    Board members absent:  Caroline Benavidez, and Alfred Sena.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; Danette Fuller, Director of Student Services; Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources; and Sylvia Hartley, Director of Business & Finance.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent Miyagishima.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
There were no guests.  
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is good to be on the Residential Campus for this meeting and it is hard to believe that we are already ending another school year.  She stated that she had the pleasure of interviewing the Senior Class members for her commencement speech.  She learned a lot about each of them and she enjoyed talking with them.  She stated that she had the pleasure of attending the retirement party for Lori Francis and Alejandra Chacon.  It was nice to see so many in attendance and it is sad to see them leaving NMSBVI.  She stated that she wishes them both the best in their retirement and their future endeavors.  She stated that she is sorry that she was unable to attend the ECP Graduation on May 21st, as she was on the Residential Campus for the Student Awards Assembly.  She congratulated all of the students who were recognized for their achievements, and thanked the teachers for their dedicated work on behalf of the students.  She was happy to see Kelly King get awarded the Diane Baker Award for her outstanding work at NMSBVI, on behalf of the students, this school year.  She was more than deserving of that recognition.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he had the privilege of attending the ECP Graduation in Albuquerque on May 21st.   He stated that Superintendent Lyle’s commencement speech at the ECP Graduation was wonderful and he is sure that it touched everyone that was in attendance.  He stated that he is happy to be in Alamogordo for this meeting as well as the Class of 2014 Commencement scheduled for tomorrow.         
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she too had the privilege and honor of attending the ECP Graduation on May 21st.  As always it was a wonderful and touching experience watching the preschoolers graduate in their caps and gowns, and the performances by the graduates were very entertaining.   
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are no revisions to the agenda.  She stated that the Class of 2014 graduates are scheduled to meet the members of the Board of Regents at 11:30 a.m. as the Major Focus. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the May 22, 2014 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 24, 2014.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 24, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not have anything additional to add to her report, however she did bring to the meeting the Precious Gems Award that was presented to NMSBVI during the recent NM Child Abuse Prevention Partnership (CAPP) 2014 Precious Gems Gala.  She wanted to ensure that the Board Members had an opportunity to see the beautiful award and recognition that was bestowed upon NMSBVI.  She stated that she would like to acknowledge the NMSBVI Preschool and the NMSBVI Infant Toddler Program for their role in achieving this recognition.  It is their work that led to this particular honor.  They are so dedicated to ending child abuse and in working with families, and their work is instrumental in helping to protect young children from harm.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Investment Reports – March 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Investment Reports for March 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Statement of Net Assets – March 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Net Assets for March 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Statement of Cash Flow – March 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Cash Flow for March 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 

D. Operating Budget/Expense Report – March 2014.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Operating Budget/Expense Report for March 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the March 2014 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E.
Quarterly Financial Report Certification.
Sylvia Hartley presented the Quarterly Financial Report Certification for the Board’s review and approval.  The New Mexico Higher Education Department (HED) requires the quarterly submission of this report.  She reviewed the contents of the report and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to thank Sylvia Hartley and her Business & Finance team.  She feels that under the leadership of Sylvia Hartley, and through the work of Sylvia’s team, she feels that we have a handle on our school finances.  One of the things that she appreciates about Sylvia is that she digs, and she does not quit digging until she has figured things out.  She stated that she has learned a great deal from Sylvia Hartley and she appreciates her work tremendously.  The Board thanked Sylvia Hartley and asked her to pass on their appreciation to the members of her team.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Quarterly Financial Report Certification, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Foundation Report.

Regent McAninch stated that she does not have a great deal to report since our last meeting but she is happy to report that the members of the Foundation Board of Directors have been very busy.  She stated that she continues to be amazed at their commitment and dedication to the Foundation.  She stated that the Foundation President, Teri Glaspy, elected to have the Foundation Committees meet in May rather than hold a regular board meeting in May.  Committee meetings are ongoing throughout this month.  The Foundation plans to commence meetings of the Strategic Planning Committee in June.  The Special Events Committee is moving ahead with a “Dining in the Dark” fundraising event.  A date has not been set yet.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.  
9:20 a.m. to 10:03 a.m., May 22, 2014.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:20 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student 
Information; Legal Issues; 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals; and Superintendent’s Evaluation/Superintendent’s Contract Renewal.  Participating will be Regents Hall, McAninch, and Miyagishima, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:03 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 where they discussed: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Legal Issues; 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals; and Superintendent’s Evaluation/Superintendent’s Contract Renewal.   Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the 12 Month Employee Contract Renewals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the contract renewal for Superintendent Linda M. Lyle for the period July 1, 2014 through June 30, 2017, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Review of NMSBVI Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem and Mileage.

Superintendent Lyle presented Policy 340 for the Board’s review.  The presented policy does not contain any revisions.  She stated that she feels that it is important to point out to the Board that in accordance with this policy, and in accordance with NMAC 2.42.2 the members of the Board of Regents, when performing business related to NMSBVI, may receive either $95.00 per day per diem, or reimbursement of expenses, to include lodging and meals.  She brings this up only because it rarely happens that the Board meets on consecutive days which requires some members of the Board to remain overnight in commercial lodging, and it seems that every time that this does occur there is some confusion regarding entitlement.  We have extensively researched this and have determined that either Per Diem may be paid, or reimbursement of expenses may be paid, but not both.  Following her presentation Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 340, with no recommended revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 526, Provisions of Special Education Services for Students with Disabilities and Gifted Students.

Superintendent Lyle stated that each year, the Special Education Bureau of the NM Public Education Department (PED) provides each school with a revised and updated version of Special Education (SPED) policies and procedures.  Under federal regulations, all local education agencies must have these policies and procedures in place to demonstrate alignment with the state.  This year’s revision reflects minor changes in regulations and corrects hypertext links to the cited documents on the PED website.  This policy must be approved and submitted to the state when NMSBVI submits its application for IDEA-B entitlement funding.  The template documents are not available; they were released by NM PED and then recalled for errors.  The most significant error occurred in the section on early childhood transition.  This will be corrected and the templates re-posted.  Given this recent development she asked that the Board table this policy revision pending the correction and re-posting of the templates by PED.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to table the revision to NMSBVI Policy 526 pending resubmission to the Board as part of the July 2014 meeting agenda.
C. Review of NMSBVI Policy 522, Wellness – Family School & Community Involvement.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 522 for the Board’s review.  She stated that this policy does not contain any recommended changes.  It is submitted to the Board for their review as the policy has not been reviewed since it was approved in May 2006.  This policy will only be revised if the NM PED revises their Wellness Policy Rule 6.12.6.6. NMAC.  Veronica Hernandez explained that many of staff benefit premiums are now being tied to our Wellness Program and claims history.  Schools that do not have an active wellness program and/or have a high number of staff claims will be experiencing higher monthly benefits premiums for their staff.  She stated that NMSBVI has a very active Wellness Program and we continue to develop the program so that we can increase staff participation.  Following her presentation Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.   President Hall asked how often the School Health Advisory Committee (SHAC) meets.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the SHAC meets twice a year, but there are sub-committees that meet more often, as the need arises. There were no other questions.

UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 522, with no recommended revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously) 
XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez stated that she has nothing to add to her presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked if we have had any promising applicants for any of the positions that we are currently advertising for.  Veronica Hernandez stated that we have had some very promising applicants for our open positions.  We have some promising applicants for the Music Teacher, Life Skills position, and the Elementary Principal position.  
B. Program Updates.
Danette Fuller provided an overview of the instruction, testing, and activities on the Residential Campus as NMSBVI nears the end of the 2013-2014 school year.  She stated that there have been a lot of activities for the students during the last week of school and it is wonderful to see all of the age groups participating together with the staff.  It is truly heartwarming to see the family atmosphere that exists.  She stated that she is excited to see the developing collaboration with the NM Commission for the Blind.  We are planning to provide support to the NM Commission for the Blind’s STEP Program which runs through the summer, by opening our residential campus pool 2 nights per week to the STEP Program participants.  We have a number of our students who will be participating in the STEP Program this summer as well as a number of participants who are not NMSBVI students.  This will allow us to expose the campus to the participants who have no knowledge of our school.  She stated that the Class of 2014 consists of 5 graduates, which the Board will meet during Major Focus.  She stated that we may be losing 5 students with the graduating class, but we have 5 new students coming in for the 2014-2015 school year.  We also have 5 students who will return to their home school districts for the 2014-2015 school year.  We have 3 perspective students that will help to bring our numbers back up once their IEPs are complete.  It is not certain that they are coming to us, but we are hopeful.  She stated that 2 of our students are transitioning to full time at Alamogordo High School.  These are local students who have had time on the NMSBVI campus and it is felt that they are ready for full time public school with support from an NMSBVI Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI).  During this school year we had 4 students who left NMSBVI to move back to their home school districts.  We are working to increase our total student enrollment on the Residential Campus.  She stated that she is truly impressed with the NMSBVI staff.  They continue to have such high levels of expectation for our students that really push the students to achieve.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that there are two things that she would like to point out.  She stated that in the area of end of course exams, Maritz Morales, David Nohe, and herself met with the NM PED about the end of course exams, and have agreed to develop a Memorandum of Understanding with the state so that we produce and disseminate those exams for the state.  She stated that we are a little challenged at this point as we do not have anyone who is Nemeth certified, but we have received a resume from a Braille Transcriber in Indiana who is Nemeth certified, and who comes highly recommended.  If we retain her services she will be doing the Science and Math portions of the end of course exams as well as other Nemeth work for the school.  She stated that we will need to make a decision within the state about the adoption of the unified Braille code.  January 2016 will be the first date that the new code goes into effect.  In the coming year we will develop the training module for our staff to learn the new code.  We will implement that into the Personnel Preparation Program and we will have to create a venue for the state’s teachers to come and learn the code and feel comfortable with it.  She stated that that also means that we have to make decisions about when to use the new code when we do textbooks.  For literary code it is not a big deal, but the new unified code was created so that Nemeth could go away, yet the Science and Math people in the U.S. are saying that they want to keep Nemeth.  So the Braille Authority of North America (BANA) adopted the change in a manner that will allow Nemeth to continue and would become optional.  Within the State of New Mexico we are going to need to decide what we want to do.  She stated that she spoke with the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) about this.  APH has indicated that what they are planning to do in the short term is to continue to produce Unified Braille and Nemeth, but they foresee it coming together and eventually everyone will move over to Unified Braille.  Not knowing whether Nemeth has a long term or short term life makes it difficult for NMSBVI as we do not know if it would be worthwhile to hire a Nemeth Certified Braille Transcriber.  We are hoping that the Nemeth Certified Braille Transcriber in Indiana will be a good short term solution for us.  Alicia McAninch suggested that we look at using some of the prison Braille programs for transcription services.  The Braille Transcribers in those programs often get dually certified and there are some prison programs that produce some very good transcribers in Nemeth.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will contact APH and get recommendations from them on competent prison Braille programs.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that she also wants to talk about is a request that she received from the APH.  They have asked NMSBVI to host the Getting in Touch With Literacy Conference for December 2015.  If we agree to host this it will be a huge project for us.  NMSBVI is already committed to the Western Regional Early Intervention Conference in September of 2015, so we will be planning two very large conferences simultaneously.   The Infant & Toddler Program is doing the majority of the work on the Western Regional Early Intervention Conference, and the NM School for the Deaf is doing registration.  She stated that she has reached out to all of the Program Coordinators and Administrative Assistants to determine if they are open to taking on the Getting in Touch With Literacy Conference.  She stated that she was quite surprised to get positive feedback and willingness from everyone that was asked.  We have not committed NMSBVI to this conference yet as she wanted to speak with the Board of Regents first.  She stated that she is confident that we can pull it off, and it would be wonderful thing to have the Getting in Touch With Literacy Conference in New Mexico so that all of the NMSBVI staff can attend.  Danette Fuller stated that she feels that New Mexico has become the hot spot for conferences.  Everyone seems to want their conferences held in our State.   President Hall asked if NMSBVI would be responsible for setting up all of the speakers for the Getting in Touch With Literacy Conference.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there is an international committee through APH that takes care of setting up the speakers, so NMSBVI would not be tasked with that.  We would have representation on that committee.  We would be tasked with a lot of the infrastructure work, but would not have to make the decisions about the speakers or topics.  The Board was supportive of the Getting in Touch With Literacy Conference if the Superintendent feels that NMSBVI has the manpower and time to organize it.  Superintendent Lyle stated that our Strategic Plan calls for NMSBVI to be a national resource, and she is happy to report that we are succeeding.   Superintendent Lyle also reported that she was recently in Arizona at the Preschool Symposium, whose primary work is the Babies Count database, when Dr. Kay Ferrell, who runs the Personnel Preparation Program for Northern Colorado, leaned over to Patty Beecher during one of the sessions and informed her that during her work to validate the BAIM concept development she discovered that New Mexico’s preschoolers have the highest concept development of any preschoolers in the United States.  She stated that this was wonderful news for Patty Beecher to receive as she is the Coordinator of the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program.  
Following her Program Update presentation Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

C.
IDEA-B Grant Application.

Superintendent Lyle presented the IDEA, Part B Reauthorization for the 2014-2015 School Year for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this is an entitlement grant for special education monies.  In years past, IDEA, Part B grants have assisted NMSBVI with the excess costs of providing special education and related services to children with disabilities.  Continued participation will help to ensure that we can maintain the same high level of service 
that we have provided in the past.  The total amount of this grant is $30,583.00.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the IDEA, Part B Reauthorization for the 2014-2015 School Year, as presented.

D.
Strategic Plan Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that many of the areas regarding the Strategic Plan have been addressed during other previously discussed agenda items and she has nothing to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

E.
Garrett Dormitory Renovations Project Approval.

Margie Macias presented a request to continue with the application request for funding consideration for renovations to the Garrett Dormitory.  Funding consideration through PSCOC will be based on 50% of the project to be matched by NMSBVI.  At this time, preliminary figures place this project at an approximate cost of $1,543,000.  In addition the Board’s approval is requested to proceed with a Request for Proposal (RFP) solicitation for design professional services on both the Garrett Dormitory Project and the Sacramento Dormitory/Residential Cottages Project.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to continue with the application request for funding consideration for renovations to the Garrett Dormitory, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with a Request for Proposal solicitation for design professional services on both Garrett Dormitory Project and the Sacramento Dormitory/Residential Cottages Project, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F.
Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias presented the Capital Projects Update report which contains updated information on the New Watkins Education Building Project; Site Improvements Project (Phase 1); Health Services and Jack Hall Buildings Renovations; and Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium renovations and Old Watkins Education Center Renovations.  Following her review of the report contents she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Following a discussion on the time line for these projects Margie Macias stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
IX.
Major Focus – Meet the Graduates.
Danette Fuller presented the Class of 2014 and asked each student to introduce themselves and say a little about their future plans. 

The Class of 2014:

Thorne Toledo

Brandon Romero

Taviana Quezada

Cody Broyles
Alexis Roork

The Board of Regents congratulated the Class of 2014 and wished them success in their future pursuits.

XI.
Other Items. (cont.)

G.
2014-2015 Board Meeting Schedule.

John Williams presented the 2014-2015 Board Meeting Schedule for the Boards information and approval.  This schedule reflects a total of 7 regular meetings, 1 special meeting, with 3 of the meetings scheduled for the ECP, 2 for the Residential Campus, and 2 with the location to be determined.  All dates closely correspond with dates from the 2013-2014 schedule.

Superintendent Lyle stated that it has been quite some time since the Board of Regents has received any board training about the roles and responsibilities of the board and cautions that the board should be aware of.  The NM Governor’s Office used to provide this training to boards on a regular basis, but has ceased providing that training.  She stated that she has been in contact with our contract legal counsel who has agreed to provide this training to our current board.  She asked if this is training that the board would like to receive and if so a date needs to be identified for the training.  After some discussion the Board concurred that this type of training would be beneficial to the board as well as the school, and suggested the afternoon of July 23rd as a date that would accommodate the majority of the board.  The training will be held at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will send an email out to all Regents with the proposed date and time to ensure that it fits everyone’s schedule, as well as the schedule of our legal counsel.  Once she has input back from everyone she will notify all Regents of the date, time, and location.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

According to the 2014-2015 Board Meeting Calendar the next Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, July 24th at the Early Childhood Program site.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – April 2014
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – April 2014
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:45 a.m., Thursday, May 22, 2014.
(Approved 7/24/14)



(Approved 7/24/14)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting May 22, 2014   
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